Southgate, James Haywood Southgate, James Haywood

by Mattie U. Russell, 1994

12 July 1859-29 Sept. 1916



Engraving of James Haywood Southgate. Image from Archive.org.

[2]James Haywood Southgate, businessman and vice-presidential candidate, was born in Norfolk, Va., but lived in several localities before his parents settled in Durham [3], N.C. His father, James Southgate, was a native of King and Queen County, Va., and his mother, Delia Haywood Wynne, was from Louisburg, N.C. They both began their careers as teachers and school administrators, but James Southgate eventually turned to business and presumably his wife gave up pedagogy as well. Around the beginning of 1872 he became a life and fire insurance [4] agent and opened an office in Hillsborough; in 1876 he moved his agency to Durham.

Young Southgate was the eldest of three daughters and three sons; only he among the sons survived infancy. After attending several schools, he entered The University of North Carolina [5] for two years. He wished to become a physician, but after joining his father in the insurance business he decided to make that his career. The firm continued for at least a century under the name of J. Southgate and Son, Inc. On 6 Dec. 1882 Southgate married Kate Shepherd Fuller, the daughter of Bartholomew Fuller [6], a Durham lawyer. Only two of their four children survived infancy, and five years after Southgate's wife died in 1893, his young daughter died. His one surviving child, Thomas Fuller, went into business with his father and managed the agency after his death.

Southgate, a man of massive build, has been described by historian John Spencer Bassett [7], who knew him well, as a person of striking appearance, magnetic and commanding personality, and excellent voice. He also credited him with breadth of mind, a level head in crises, and balanced judgment. The success of Southgate's business and his extensive participation in other activities indicate that he was a person of prodigious industry with an intense interest in the welfare of others. For twenty-five years he held an official position in the Methodist Episcopal Church, South, and he was active in the YMCA [8] and the North Carolina Sunday School Association. In 1895 he was appointed to the board of trustees of Trinity College [9], the Methodist institution that had recently been moved from Randolph County [10] to Durham; he became chairman of the board in 1897 and held that position until his death nineteen years later. He also served as president or a board member of a number of local organizations committed to the betterment of Durham. For two terms he was president of the National Association of Insurance Agents [11].

Possessed of a genial personality and superior oratorical talent, Southgate became widely known as a public speaker. No doubt these assets contributed to his receiving the National party's nomination for vice-president in 1896. The National party was a faction that had bolted from the <u>Prohibition [12]</u> party during its national convention in 1896 after a split developed over the platform; it opposed making Prohibition the sole issue in the campaign and broadened its platform to include more than a dozen other issues. Southgate's running mate for president was Charles E. Bentley of Nebraska. They polled fewer than 14,000 votes out of nearly 14,000,000 cast for candidates representing seven different political parties. Southgate had left the <u>Democratic party</u> [13] in his mid-twenties for the Prohibitionists.

At age fifty-seven Southgate died at his country home, Southgate Cabin, of what his physician diagnosed as apoplexy. His body lay in state on Trinity College campus before it was interred in Maplewood Cemetery, Durham. In his eulogy of Southgate, Bishop John C. Kilgo [14], formerly president of Trinity College, said that for more than twenty years they had had the "most intimate friendship of soul and oneness of labors." As a tribute to Southgate, a strong advocate of the

1

education of women, funds were raised for the James H. Southgate Memorial Building. This dormitory for women became the nucleus of the Woman's College of <u>Duke University</u> [15]. Southgate's portrait was hung in the William R. Perkins Library among those of other trustees of Trinity and Duke.

References:

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., *Biographical History of North Carolina* [16], vol. 2 (1905).

Durham Morning Herald, 30 Sept. 1916.

James Carlisle Kilgo Papers [17] (Duke University Archives, Durham).

Thomas Hudson McKee, *The National Conventions and Platforms of All Political Parties*, *1789–1900: Convention*, *Popular*, *and Electoral Vote* [18] (1900).

Southgate-Jones Family Papers [19] (Manuscript Department, Duke University Library, Durham).

Trinity Alumni Register, vols. 2 (1916–17 [20]), 3 (1917–18) [21], 5 (1919–20) [22], 12 (1926).

Additional Resources:

"Jas. H. Southgate, Prohibitionist." *The New York Times.* September 30, 1916. http://query.nytimes.com/mem/archive-free/pdf?res=F00D10FC3F5F13738DDDA90B94D1405B868DF1D3 (accessed January 23, 2013).

James Southgate Papers, 1794-1944 and undated, bulk 1851-1935, David M. Rubenstein Rare Book & Manuscript Library, Duke University. https://library.duke.edu/rubenstein/findingaids/southgatejames/ (accessed January 23, 2013).

Bagby, Alfred. *King and Queen County, Virginia*. Neale Publishing Company, 1908. 88. http://books.google.com/books?id=vn62G6ONvRIC&pg=PA88#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed January 23, 2013).

"Portrait of James H. Southgate." Duke University. http://dukespace.lib.duke.edu/dspace/handle/10161/1677 [26]

Duke University. *The Chanticleer*. Charlotte, N.C.:Observer Printing House. 1914. 6-7. https://archive.org/stream/chanticleerseria1914duke#page/n11/mode/2up [27] (accessed January 23, 2013).

Image Credits:

E.G. Williams and Bros. "James H. Southgate." *Biographical history of North Carolina from colonial times to the present.* Greensboro, N.C.: C. L. Van Noppen. 1905. https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215445#page/n579/mode/2up (accessed January 23, 2013).

Subjects:

Biographies [29]
Political leaders [30]

Authors:

Russell, Mattie U. [31]

Origin - location:

Durham [32]

Duke University [33]

Hillsborough [34]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[35]

1 January 1994 | Russell, Mattie U.

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/southgate-james-haywood

Links

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/southgate-james-haywood [2] https://ncpedia.org/archive.org/stream/cu31924092215445%23page/n577/mode/2up [3] https://ncpedia.org/geography/durham-city [4] https://ncpedia.org/insurance [5] https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [6] https://ncpedia.org/biography/fuller-bartholomew [7] https://ncpedia.org/biography/bassett-john-spencer [8] https://ncpedia.org/ymca-and-ywca [9] https://ncpedia.org/trinity-college [10] https://ncpedia.org/geography/randolph [11] http://www.independentagent.com [12] https://ncpedia.org/prohibition [13] https://ncpedia.org/democratic-party [14] https://ncpedia.org/biography/kilgo-john-carlisle [15] https://ncpedia.org/duke-university [16] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215445#page/n577/mode/2up [17] http://library.duke.edu/rubenstein/findingaids/uapreskilgo/ [18] http://books.google.com/books? id=DBgpAAAYAAJ&pg=PP1#v=onepage&q&f=false [19] http://library.duke.edu/rubenstein/findingaids/sjones/ [20] https://archive.org/stream/trinityalumnireg02trin#page/306/mode/2up/ [21] https://archive.org/stream/trinityalumnireg03trin#page/196/mode/2up/ [22] https://archive.org/stream/trinityalumnireg05trin#page/196/mode/2up [23] http://query.nytimes.com/mem/archive-free/pdf? res=F00D10FC3F5F13738DDDA90B94D1405B868DF1D3 [24] http://library.duke.edu/rubenstein/findingaids/southgatejames/ [25] http://books.google.com/books?id=vn62G6ONvRIC&pg=PA88#v=onepage&q&f=false [26] http://dukespace.lib.duke.edu/dspace/handle/10161/1677 [27] https://archive.org/stream/chanticleerseria1914duke#page/n11/mode/2up [28] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215445#page/n579/mode/2up [29] https://archive.org/stream/cu3192409245#page/n579/mode/2up [29] https://archive.org/stream/cu3192409245#page/n579/mode/2up [20] https://archive.org/stream/cu3192409249#page/n579/mode/2up [20] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924094#page/n579/mode/2up [20] https://archive.org/stream/cu3192409#page/n579/mode/2up [20] https://archive.org/stream/cu3192409#page/n579/mode/2up [20] https: https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/political-leaders [31] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/russell-mattie-u [32] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-8 [33] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-34 [34]

 $\underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-6 [35] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no-piedmont-6 [35] https://ncpedia.org/category-no-piedmont-6 [35] https://ncp$